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USFK to Stop Paying for Vacated Bases
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By Jung Sung-ki, Park Chung-a
Staff Reporters 

The U.S. military plans to stop as early as next week its management of 15 U.S. bases that have already been vacated in accordance with an agreement on the base return process unless bilateral negotiations over the environmental cleanup of bases are successful, a government source said Monday. 

The South Korean government offices concerned, including the Ministry of Defense and the Ministry of Environment, are seeking countermeasures to the U.S. side's de facto ``ultimatum,'' the source said, asking not to be named. 

According to city officials in Uijongbu and Tongduchon, Kyonggi Province, United States Forces Korea (USFK) told locals last month that it has decided to stop managing U.S. bases there, including Camp Nimble and Camp Kyle, in mid-July and will take similar measures at other bases across the nation. 

The USFK is paying some $400,000 a month to guard the 15 already-vacated installations. 

Both the Defense Ministry and the USFK declined to confirm the report, while the Ministry of Environment, in charge of a joint environmental survey at U.S. bases, expressed discontent over the U.S. move. 

``If the U.S. military really decides to do so and returns them regardless of the ongoing negotiations over the base return, it will be very disappointing. I don't believe they will take such disappointing action,'' Minister of Environment Lee Chi-beom said in a briefing. 

An Environment Ministry official said on condition of anonymity that the latest U.S. move is ``against the mutual agreement'' under which the bases would be returned to South Korea after cleanup work deemed satisfactory by both sides is completed.'' 

The environmental squabble over the base cleanup has put on hold the U.S. base relocation pact struck between Seoul and Washington in 2004. 

Under the land swap agreement, the USFK is required to hand over 170 million square meters of land, housing some 60 military bases and installations across the country, to South Korea by 2011. 

In return, Seoul promised to provide the USFK with 12 million square meters of land in Pyongtaek, Kyonggi Province, to expand Camp Humphreys and Osan Air Base in the region. 

But the two sides have failed to narrow their differences over remediation costs and contamination levels. 

Seoul has asked the U.S. military to clean up environmental pollution at the bases concerned. The USFK, however, maintains it is required to clean only areas containing contaminants that are ``known, imminent and substantial endangerments'' to human health and safety under a memorandum of understanding signed in 2001. The estimated cost for the base cleanup is some $500 billion. 

Gen. B. B. Bell, commander of the USFK, has expressed regret over the delayed U.S. base turnover process, stressing the U.S. side has done what needs to be done beyond the level carried out by U.S. military stationed in other foreign countries. 

According to a 2005 government report, most of the U.S. bases concerned were seriously contaminated with oil and heavy metals by South Korean environmental standards. The report said 14 U.S. installations showed levels of metal pollutants that were on average four times greater than the permissible level. 

Since 2003, a joint survey team involving officials from the Environment Ministry and the USFK has conducted on-site inspections. The team has completed inspections of 29 bases so far. 
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